WYCK RISSINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Parish Council Meeting on Monday 20 March at the Village Hall.

Present: Tim Simon (Chairman), Andrew Fifield, Georgina Hampton, James Ross, Richard Wheeler, Louise Fifield (Clerk), Councillor Dr Nigel Moor, and 4 parishioners
There were apologies from Mark Mackenzie-Charrington  
There were no declarations of interest.

Minutes of the last Meeting on 12 December 2016 : 

The minutes were approved and signed.
Maintenance of the Green and Pond
Pond update:
After discussion with GH, TS confirmed that it was not necessary to prune the dogwoods this year as they were only recently planted.  It was agreed that it was all looking good.

Green update: 
Gigaclear: A report has been received from Peter Pentecost at Gigaclear.  9000 metres (5½ miles) of cable has been laid.  There have been a couple of issues with wayleave agreements, one involving BT which has necessitated a small delay while Gigaclear have waited for them to finish before being able to continue.  Three of the four wayleave agreements in connection with our Wyck Rissington installation have been signed.  Once the last one  has been achieved, work on the cable into the village will begin.  The cable will come in past Olive Hill, and upon arrival at the road near the Fountain, will divide in two – one towards Laurence House and the second to the other end of the village.  A positive view of the delay is that once this work begins, hopefully the weather will have improved and there will be less mud.  The Parish Council have agreed that there should be no wayleave payment in return for Gigaclear’s co-operation in siting the pots nearer individual properties than had been originally planned.
Village Hall Registration:  ‘The last piece of the jigsaw’.  Richard Wheeler reported that there has been no further development on registration of the land on which the village hall is located since the last meeting.  The average time for response is 4 months and we are now at 3 months!

Water Mains replacement:  TS reminded the meeting of the delay on this work by Thames Water, caused by the fact that we are a registered common approval was needed from the Secretary of State.  This has now been achieved and there is to be a meeting with Thames Water in the next few weeks, so an update will be forthcoming.

The tree survey (agreed to take place on a 3 yearly time scale) is due this year, and will take place in the summer.
Councillor Moor’s report

Councillor Moor told the meeting that at this time of year it was important to concentrate on the 2017/18 Budget.
It is four years since the last county council elections. Councillor Moor is seeking re-election During the last 4 years the Active Together Grant, the Children`s Activity Budget and his Local Highways Budget has helped deal with priorities in the parishes in his division. Setting a budget for a county as diverse as Gloucestershire is a difficult balancing act. Political parties have different priorities and different parts of the county have different needs and expectations. The budget for adult care, public health and children and families which takes up nearly two thirds of the total revenue budget of £497.682 million is always under pressure from rising demand but these priorities need to be balanced in areas like the Cotswolds with the need of highways and flood prevention.

The budget, whilst protecting the most vulnerable people in our communities also provides a good basis for continuing improvements to the county`s infrastructure. The revenue budget for communities and infrastructure is £83 million and to that should be added a forward capital budget of over £200 million.  Highlights are as follows:

· Although the Police and Crime Commissioner has withdrawn from the Gloucestershire Road Safety Partnership, the county council values this service and has allocated an additional £390,00 to ensure that its valuable work continues.

· Money to improve the process for traffic regulation orders to help keep our county moving - £100,000

· An additional £10,000 for every county councillor (from £20k to £30k) in the highways local scheme - £530,000

· Extra investment in highways - £9 million. This will continue our programme of resurfacing rather than just filling pot holes.

· An additional £500,000 for the lengthsman`s scheme. This scheme which provides dedicated crews to work with town and parish councils to clear verges, clean out grips and gulleys and clean signage for example have proved very popular and there will now be a dedicated team for each of the six district areas in the county.  There will be a crew for the Cotswolds.  TS asked if we could have some advance warning so that a plan can be sent, highlighting the areas of need.  Councillor Moor agreed that an application form can be submitted.    This does mean that our schemes should be achieved in the forthcoming financial year (1. The state of the ‘resurfaced’ road outside Laurence House and up the Drainpipe, including the reverse camber issue.  2. Providing fencing either side of the road over the old rail bridge).  Councillor Moor agreed that the dressing scheme needs to be coordinated with drainage.
· Extra support for people with disabilities including tackling disability hate crime - £400,000 

· Investment to improve adults’ physical and mental health whilst reducing social isolation and loneliness including social prescribing -   £600,000

The extra investment mainly comes from additional central government grants and also an increase to the council tax rate of 3.99% which includes a precept to fund Adult Social Care of 2% raising an additional £4.99 million for this service.

Gloucestershire currently charges £41 per year less than the average county council, and £157 per year less than the highest charging. For an average band D household the proposed total increase would be £45.25 per year, or £3.77 per month. 
Councillor Moor confirmed that the appeal for a pharmacy at Upper Rissington has been successful and Badhams are due to open this year.

Finally, Councillor Moor told the meeting that Mark Mackenzie Charrington is standing for election in May as a County Councillor in the Bourton Division.
Defibrillator

All parishes are being encouraged to have a defibrillator for public use.  We have debated it in the past and passed the issue to the Village Hall Committee who, on balance, decided against it.  District Councillors have now been given a sum of £2,000 to distribute amongst their parishes to help with the cost of providing a defibrillator.  Therefore we have a potential £500 to help towards the cost.

AF has researched the provision of a defibrillator.  Several members of the parish are keen for us to have one.  If someone suffers a cardiac arrest, the faster the response, the better the chance of survival will be.  We have a duty of care, combined with our location on the Oxfordshire Way which means there are often people walking through the village.

They are not cheap.  An average price looks like £1450 to include the box.  Some go inside, where the box is not so critical, but a better option is one located on an outside wall where it is more accessible to all.  It needs an electrical supply for a) battery charger and b) a small thermostatically controlled heater to prevent condensation in cold weather.

TS raised the issue of possible theft and access – would there be a code.  AF explained that there were different options: a key code, a key, a seal – broken with each use.  It was agreed that it must be readily accessible, so a key or code would present more problems.  TS suggested that all villagers could be given the code.  AF said that one possibility is to register the defibrillator with the ambulance service and then if a 999 call is made, they will know the location of one in the village and any access information needed.  JR said he would be in favour of having a defibrillator but had concerns about locating the code and how to use it.  AF explained that they will ‘talk to you’ as soon as it is taken out of the box.  A semi-automatic one will tell you what to do, requiring the operator to perform a few simple tasks whereas a fully automatic one simply requires you to place the pads and stand back.  Both will not operate unless the person has had a cardiac arrest. GH agreed that it was important to have one and that quick access was essential. 

The next issue is where it should be located? AF felt the best place was at the back of the village hall (by the kitchen entrance).  If a 999 call is activated they would know where it was located.  The bus shelter was not suitable as there is no electricity and it would be quite tricky to wire.  

It will need maintenance.  The battery will last 2-3 years.  It was asked if it needed testing regularly.  The answer is no.  AF explained that once a week someone will be needed to check the presence of a green light.  If it was red, remedial action would be needed.  No need to touch it, the light would be visible through the window.

RW raised the issue of responsibility.  Will it belong to the PC and if so would the PC be responsible for making sure it was working?  Andrew Ransom felt that if it was not working, the parish was not responsible.  It was agreed that the weekly checking for the green light should not be one person’s sole responsibility.  At least 2 would be needed.
TS thought to ask the Village Hall committee to consider joining with the PC for funding the net cost after the grant.

RW wondered about insurance.  Was it covered by our Public Liability insurance or would there have to be a separate policy?
It was agreed that we should go ahead with acquiring a defibrillator.  JR will look into the insurance issue, AF agreed to contact Great Rissington who has had theirs for 18 months, to ask how it has been and if there was any advice they might have for us.

TS thanked AF for his work on this and it was agreed that this should be progressed in advance of the nest PC meeting in June.

Planning
1. Grafters:  There has been an application to convert the stable block to residential use.  TS had raised this with Mark M-C and Richard Keeling (District Councillor for Bourton Vale).  The problem is that previously permission had been granted for holiday lets.  On the basis of this history, permission was granted despite our objection. 
2. Dikler Farm Barn:  WRPC objected to this barn, situated on the other side of the road from Dikler Farm and immediately adjacent to a SSSI area but this too was granted.
3. Laurence House: a further amendment to the project, incorporating a steeper pitched roof to include a home office.  It was agreed that the previous application had a very shallow pitched roof and that the new steeper pitch was more appropriate.  WRPC will support this application.

Finance Report
JR circulated the report for the period 1st October – 31st December 2016
There was little activity in this period, and most of it was pond or common related.  The variations were largely due to items that fell into a different quarter than had been budgeted.  The second cut of the Green had been undertaken without lifting which seemed to have worked well and had a cost saving effect.  

At two weeks from the end of the financial year, we have a surplus, mostly due to the unbudgeted recovery of VAT and only one cut and lift of the Green.
It was noted that the precept has been increased by 10.2% which was surprising as no increase had been proposed by the PC.  

The following payments were authorised:

R Wheeler – expenses incurred during the Registration of the Village Hall

£  75.00

Brian Brazington – July cut & lift and October cut 




£930.00

Meadows: tidying leaves/weeding beside the road to the Village Hall 

£  84.00

Token to Annette – thanks for looking after the Fountain



£  30.00

Clerk’s honorarium








£  60.00

Use of the Village Hall







£100.00

TS thanked JR. 

Date for the Annual Litter Collecting
This is confirmed for Saturday 22 April at 11.00 am, starting at the Village Hall. AF will organise collection and return of the litter collection kit.  

All volunteers always very welcome!
Letters or Emails received by the Clerk
· Annette’s letter of thanks for the token given to her at Christmas.
· Email received from ‘smart wheelie’ encouraging us to have 30mph signs on our wheelie bins.  It was agreed not to buy these.
AOB
· TS will remove the final 30 mph sign painted by a school friend of Isla Hampton as it was now well past its best!  It was agreed that they had been effective.
· TS reported that at the Conservative AGM it had been noted that all villages that had once had a resident with a VC would have a commemorative plaque.  We have one (Butler) and AF suggested we consider where this plaque might be sited.
Date of next meeting: To be confirmed once the audit has been completed.
Louise Fifield, Clerk, Wyck Rissington Parish Council
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